
The Confederated Tribes of the Colville Reservation 
Colville Business Council 
P.O. Box 150, Nespelem, WA 99155 

(509) 634-2200
FAX: (509) 634-4116 

August 13, 2020 

Marc Gorelnik, Chair 
Pacific Fishery Management Council 
7700 NE Ambassador Place, Suite 101 
Portland, Oregon 97220-1384 

Dear Mr. Gorelnik: 

Thank you for the opportunity for the Confederated Tribes of the Colville Reservation (CTCR) 

to present to the Pacific Fishery Management Council (PFMC) at the September, 2020 

meeting regarding the importance and feasibility of reintroducing salmon i n t o  the blocked 

waters of the Columbia River Basin, above Grand Coulee and Chief Joseph dams. 

CTCR includes 12 tribes and approximately 10,000 enrolled members. The Reservation is 

located at the terminus of anadromous salmon migration on the Columbia River in north central 

Washington. Our waters include both healthy runs of summer-fall Chinook and sockeye salmon, 

as well as ESA-listed stocks of spring Chinook salmon and steelhead trout. The salmon runs that 

used to support our subsistence and cultural needs were nearly lost and are currently a fraction of 

what they were, due in part to the construction and operation of the Chief Joseph and Grand 

Coulee Dams. 

Since time immemorial, indigenous peoples in the Columbia River Basin lived a culture that 

was sustained by a healthy ecosystem. Fish were a mainstay of their diet - sustaining them 

physically, and spiritually. The Columbia basin tribes have suffered the loss of anadromous 

and other migrating fish due to dam construction and reservoir inundation since the early 20th 
century. The magnitude of the loss progressively increases with each successive upstream 

hydroelectric project. Chief Joseph and Grand Coulee dams completely eliminated 

anadromous fish runs in the upper Columbia River and  for eve r  a l t e r ed  the very way of 

life that uniquely identified and sustained the people from this region. The Kettle Falls fishery 

was dominated by the Colville Tribe but other tribes including the Spokane, Sanpoil, Coeur 

d'Alene, Kalispel and Kootenai participated and shared in this fishery. During the peak of the 

run the average catch per day was 1,000 salmon for the communal fisheries. Salmon 

reintroduction is critical to restoring indigenous peoples' cultural and spiritual values and 

harvest of First Foods taken through river development for power and flood risk management. 

The CTCR and our partners, including the Upper Columbia United Tribes (UCUT), lead 

the effort to implement a phased approach to fish passage and reintroduction upstream of 

Chief Joseph and Grand Coulee dams. Phase 1 included a risk and donor stock assessment, 

evaluation of the quantity and suitability of the habitat, a summary of high head dam passage 

configurations at other projects and potential solutions for Chief Joseph and Grand Coulee 

Dams, life-cycle modeling to evaluate the potential benefits of reintroduction scenarios and a 
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